Rt Hon Justine Greening MP Secretary of State for Education House of Commons London SW1A 0AA

26 September 2016

Dear Secretary of State,

## Collection of nationality and country of birth data in the Early Years Census and School Census

We are writing regarding changes to the Early Years Census and School Census, announced in May 2016.<sup>1</sup> We are concerned that schools and other education institutions have been instructed to collect country of birth and nationality data on pupils aged 2-19 for the express purpose of helping the Department for Education 'assess and monitor the scale and impact immigration may be having on the schools sector',<sup>2</sup> in the context of an effort to investigate 'education tourism' begun by your predecessor.

Nationality and country of birth data is already collected through the National Census,<sup>4</sup> and teachers also already gather data on 'English as an additional language'. The crucial issue is that the way that information has been collected up until now has meant needs were assessed without connecting immigration data to a child's name or home address at national level. If the Department for Education wishes to make further resources available to schools, existing data sets should suffice. No explanation has been given as to how this extra data will assist in targeting provision to the schools and children who need it.

We are also concerned about children and families' right to privacy. Although parents are not legally obliged to provide immigration data to schools, this right of refusal is not being uniformly communicated. School Census data is submitted to the National Pupil Database, which currently holds records on around 20 million people. A Freedom of Information request by defenddigitalme has revealed that this data is already shared with other public authorities such

 $https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/544214/2016\_to\_2017\_School\_Census\_Guide\_v1\_2.pdf$ 

http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/written-question/Commons/2016-07-1 5/42942/

http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/immigration/11805477/Nicky-Morgan-orders-immigration-review-to-examine-educa tion-tourism.html

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/internationalmigration/datasets/populationof theunitedkingdombycountryofbirthandnationality

as the Home Office and the police.<sup>5</sup> Third parties, including newspapers, have also been granted access.<sup>6</sup>

Without assurances to the contrary, our grave concern is that the new data collected will be shared with the Home Office and therefore potentially used for immigration enforcement purposes. We have already seen data sharing between the Home Office and other departments increase since the government announced its commitment to creating a 'hostile environment' for undocumented migrants.<sup>7</sup> Such measures deter vulnerable children and families from accessing essential services, exercising their human rights, and participating on an equal basis in our communities.

Given the rise over recent years in xenophobic sentiment in the British media, as noted by the United Nations,<sup>8</sup> newspapers granted access to the data may use it to single out and stigmatise schools attended by migrant children. Racist and xenophobic hate crime has soared since the EU referendum,<sup>9</sup> extending to vandalism of migrant community centres,<sup>10</sup> assaults on individual children,<sup>11</sup> and murder.<sup>12</sup> At this critical juncture, every organ of government should be moving to affirm the rights to dignity, safety and equality of all migrants in our society, rather than potentially exposing them to further attack.

Migrant children are not tourists or a problem whose impact needs to be mitigated. They are an integral part of what ought to be an open, multicultural and flourishing society. We would request that you reverse the requirement on schools to collect immigration data in advance of the first deadline for data submission, October 6 2016. We would also ask that you commit to protecting all children from the stigma of xenophobia, and the violence that accompanies it.

Yours sincerely,

Gracie Mae Bradley, Founding Member, Against Borders for Children

Zita Holbourne, Co-Founder / National Co-Chair, Black Activists Rising Against Cuts

Sabir Zazai, Chair of Trustees, City of Sanctuary

Jen Persson, Coordinator, defenddigitalme

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> http://defenddigitalme.com/2016/08/home-office-and-police-have-accessed-data-from-the-national-pupil-database/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> https://www.whatdotheyknow.com/request/293030/response/723407/attach/5/The%20Times.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> https://www.buzzfeed.com/jamesball/home-office-requests-for-nhs-data-surge-in-search-for-illega

<sup>8</sup> http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=50675#

http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/brexit-racism-uk-post-referendum-racism-hate-crime-eu-referendum-racism-u nleashed-poland-racist-a7160786.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2016/jun/27/brexit-polish-centre-london-reeling-after-graffiti-attack

<sup>11</sup> http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-bristol-37283705

<sup>12</sup> http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-essex-37227313

Remi Joseph-Salisbury, Founding Member, Critical Race and Ethnicities Network

Nick Dearden, Director, Global Justice Now

Liz Fekete, Director, Institute of Race Relations

Rizwan Hussain, Founder and Director, Jawaab

Saira Grant, Chief Executive, Joint Council for the Welfare of Immigrants

Carolina Gottardo, Director, Latin American Women's Rights Service

Bella Sankey, Director of Policy, Liberty

Stephanie O'Connor, Chair, London Campaign Against Police and State Violence

Wayne Myslik, Director, Migrants Resource Centre

Don Flynn, Director, Migrants' Rights Network

Malia Bouattia, President, National Union of Students

Gus Hosein, Executive Director, Privacy International

Jabeer Butt, Deputy Chief Executive, Race Equality Foundation

Rita Chadha, Chief Executive, RAMFEL

Maurice Wren, Chief Executive, Refugee Council

Lisa Matthews, Coordinator, Right to Remain

Pragna Patel, Director, Southall Black Sisters

Suresh Grover, Director, The Monitoring Group

Gargi Bhattacharyya, Co-Convenor, UK Coalition of Black Trade Unionists